
Response from the Department for Christian Responsibility and Citizenship
Catholic Bishops’ Conference of England and Wales to 
“Civil Partnership Review (England and Wales): a consultation”
Introduction
1. In the wake of the passage of the Marriage (Same Sex Couples) Act 2013 Act the government is consulting on  whether civil partnerships should be:
a. abolished and automatically converted into same sex marriages, 
b. prevented from occurring in future whilst recognising existing civil partnerships,
c. extended to allow opposite sex couples to enter into civil partnerships, or
d. retained in their current state.
2. Now that same sex marriage exists in law, a new issue is being raised. There are those lesbian and gay Catholics who have entered into civil partnerships in order to secure important and necessary legal rights, but who do not wish either to become married in the eyes of the state, or to have their civil partnership automatically ‘converted’ into a marriage.  To remove the legal right of these same sex couples, who do not wish to ‘marry’, to enter into a civil partnership would mean removing legal rights for such people in future. 
3. We have received representations from some lesbian and gay Catholics stating that they would not wish to enter into a same sex marriage, and who fear that their legal rights will be removed if civil partnerships are abolished.
Q1: What are your views about abolishing the legal relationship of civil partnership once same sex couples can marry? 
4. Some lesbian and gay Catholics do not wish to enter into civil same sex marriage because of their deeply held belief that marriage is between a man and a woman only, but still wish to have the legal rights that are contained in a civil partnership. The removal of the option for same sex couples to enter into civil partnerships could cause great harm to those Catholics and others. 

5. In terms of the Equality Act framework, it is important that those who share the protected characteristics of sexuality and religion continue to be able to manifest their religious beliefs whilst not being denied the legal protections that are offered by a civil partnership.
6. We are opposed to any automatic conversion of civil partnerships into same sex marriages. The two realities were established differently in law with distinct meanings.  Same sex couples who entered into civil partnerships may not wish to have their relationship  labelled in this way. 
Q2: Once marriage is available to same sex couples, do you think it should still be possible for couples to form a civil partnership as an alternative to marrying?
7. As explained above the continued legal right of lesbian and gay couples to enter into civil partnerships is  important to them.  Preventing new civil partnerships from being entered would deny them those rights and provide little or no benefit elsewhere.
 “Other issues” within chapter 4 of consultation
Q8: Are there any proposals for changes to the legal terminology and processes for forming civil partnerships which are consistent with civil partnership being different from marriage?
8. There should be clear differences in the terminology and processes between civil partnership and marriage, recognizing the distinctive legal characteristics of each. 
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